Trinity Presbyterian Church

Stated Session Meeting (using Zoom)
April 18, 2021 
We Assemble in God’s Name

Members Present: Stephanie Sorge, Moderator; Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session; Ellie Cale; Mark Facknitz; Yogi Gillette; Nancy Hopkins-Garriss; Mary Knapp; Becca Lowrance; Rick Orem; Abby Striebig; Patti Warner; Bill Wilson; Carolyn Hinshaw, Youth Representative; and Gwen Carr, Associate for Pastoral Care.
Absent/Excused.  Judy LePera.  Approved.  A quorum was present. 
Call to Order:  Stephanie called the meeting to order at 4:00 pm.
Devotional: Rick shared a devotional based on Mark 6, today’s reading in the Year of the Bible. This chapter covers much of Christ’s early ministry and features the death of John the Baptist, feeding the 5,000, Jesus’ walking on water, and also how Christ attracted crowds and wouldn’t turn anyone away, healing everyone.  He related this to healing during today’s pandemic.
Sharing Joys and Concerns:

Prayer concerns and joys for members and friends of the Trinity congregation were shared, and Stephanie led a moment of prayer.  
Approval of Docket:  Approved.
Approval of Minutes:  Minutes from the stated Session Meeting on March 21 were approved as distributed.
Clerk’s Report:

1) Communion was observed virtually during online worship on Sunday, April 4, as previously approved.  Communion as an extension of the table was not observed because of Virginia COVID-19 precautions.
Pastoral Care Associate’s Report:






Gwen
1) Gwen shared updates on congregation moves, hospitalizations, joys, and concerns.  The Pastoral Care Team continues contacting and visiting members.  She is also working on helping members of the congregation get their vaccinations.
Pastor’s Report:

For Discussion and Action:
1) Stephanie has been meeting with Mary Lou McMillin and Larry Barber to develop her application for a sabbatical Lilly grant.  The draft application was placed on the Session website for review and feedback.  The application deadline is April 21.  After discussion and feedback, Ellie made, and Becca seconded, a motion to approve the application.  Approved unanimously.  
Upcoming Dates:

1) 2021 Vacation (5 weeks – with one week carried over from 2020) - April 5-9; June 18-26 (off Sunday the 20th); July 23-August 7 (off 2 Sundays - July 25 and August 1); November 19-27; one Sunday TBD (in fall, likely)

2) 2021 Continuing Education - February 6-13 and April 24-May 1 (both weeks online with the Lombard Mennonite Peace Institute)

We Celebrate Both the Present and Our Vision for the Future

Task Forces, House Churches, and Marks Groups  


COVID Task Force







Yogi/Linda

For Information:

1) The Task force met on April 13 and debriefed the first 2nd Sunday worship service at Massanetta Springs on April 11.  General consensus was that it went well and it was great to be back!  Daniel and Kymber Beers’ music was particularly mentioned.  There were 78 in attendance.  Plans are being made for the next 2nd Sunday service on May 9 at Massanetta Springs.  We expect a smaller attendance then because of it being Mother’s Day and JMU’s graduation week-end.  Additional volunteers will be needed for setting up and taking down the technology equipment – Mark, Nancy, Rick volunteered to help with this. We will make greater use of the upper parking lot outside auditorium and the minor issues with audio equipment will be taken care of.  We will hire two paid nursery attendants to help with child care.  Abby volunteered to help with that as well. There will be another Meals for Mission dining opportunity after that service.  We will also have use of the playground and rest rooms after the service.  The Seasonal Teams will provide other worship resources for persons not able to attend in person.  Masks, social distancing, and sanitizing will continue to be required.
2) At our next meeting on May 5, we will turn our attention to the guidelines for opening Trinity up for use by small groups, following best practices based on guidance from the CDC and other reputable sources.  However, now that most renovations from last year are complete, there are a number of items remaining to make the church facilities ready for re-opening to small groups – pictures need to be hung, items sorted and put away, church office organized, and office supplies that are upstairs sorted and filed.  A plan to accomplish this work is needed.  During the Session discussion, it was mentioned that we should delay hanging any pictures in the first-floor hallway because of the anticipated construction of the new AV room.  
Discussion will be continued at the next Session meeting, with the thought of perhaps having a soft in-person worship opening for the Session mid to late summer before opening up for in-person worship by the congregation.
Vision Task Force







Ellie
For Information:
1) The Vision Task Force met with consultant Amy Fetterman over Zoom last week-end.  The purpose of the meeting was to discern the direction, stakeholders, values, and needs that will lead to a strategic plan.  The task force will keep the Session, the congregation, the Finance Team, and others informed.
Reaching Out 








Judy
No report
Sanctuary








Rick
For Information:
1) Sanctuary continues to meet weekly, with nurture led by Steve Jones and David Carothers.  They are looking into providing transportation for some residents who need to travel to UVa for specialized medical care and are developing a database to handle this.  Many of the patients needing this service are the same immigrants Sanctuary has worked with in the past through VANITA.  Sanctuary is also keeping informed as Manassas is slowly beginning to open up transportation to NOVA for immigration issues. They will be exploring how to transport clients safely.
Hearts and Hands:







Linda

For Information:

1) Hearts and Hands continues to meet monthly over Zoom and welcomed another new member this month.  They shared another prayer shawl and a shoo box this month.
Backpack Program 







Abby
For Information:

1) Packers continue to meet at noon on Wednesdays to fill 70-75 food bags for Keister families.  There are enough volunteers at present, but new volunteers will be needed for summer.   All help is appreciated!  Stephanie mentioned that they might need to share the space in Commons/kitchen with other Trinity activities once school reopens.  
Centering Space







Stephanie

For Information:
1) Teresa has bought several accessories for the upstairs entry way to our Centering Space.  Mark Facknitz and Jim Newman have been busy this week installing the vanity in the bathroom in the Harbor Room space.  
Dane Byers is working with Paul from Weaver’s to coordinate the carpet installation. There was a delay in this because Paul had COVID.
 
Mary Lou has begun working on a Meditative Walk for our property.  She has identified 10 stations where one can pause and contemplate with the assistance of a brief guided meditation.  Other stations could be added as the pollinator garden and other features on the grounds are completed.  
 
2) Sue Johnson is still working with Jeff Carr re: copyright for her music.  She is also still discerning if she is comfortable going ‘online’ or if she would rather wait and share when we can be ‘in person’ again.
The Enneagram course with Tom Hook got off to a good start with 10 participants and at least two who will join next week.  This is an 11-week course on Monday evenings.  There are three non-Trinity folk in the class.
Lectio Divina continues each Wednesday and Friday at 5:45 and 8:30 am.
Clothes Closet 







Mary
For Information:

1) Members have met to work on plans for continuing to serve clients.  One possibility might be to roll racks out into parking lot for the summer, weather permitting.  There could be a need to be open a longer time.
Library









Judy
For Information:

1) Volunteers are continuing to review materials and to purge the catalogs.

Faith in Action







Bill
1) Bill reminded everyone of the Great Community Give on April 21.  He asked that people consider a contribution to Faith in Action, especially between 11-12 noon because of the extra incentives available to FIA.  
Seasonal Teams 

For Information:
1) The Easter Team held a successful Easter egg hunt at Massanetta Springs on April 11 with 15 children in attendance.  Today’s Nurture session featured the JMU seed library conducted by two JMU librarians and was well received.  The team continues planning for additional activities.
2) The Pentecost Team has just begun meeting.  The team consists of Mary Knapp, Jason Brown, and Stephanie Gardner.  There are two 5th Sundays in Pentecost.  House churches or marks groups usually lead worship then.  Mark agreed to ask the Environmental bequest team about leading the service on August 29.  Linda will look into having Hearts and Hands lead the service on May 30th.
Standing Teams and Committees






Benevolence Committee






Patti
No report
Building and Grounds
 Team






Yogi
Motion for Session Action

The team is requesting that Session allocate $9,000 for HVAC and electrical work in the AV room.  Joe Hinshaw’s estimate for the new A/V room is very tight and includes the technology equipment, but not the electrical work and HVAC that will add essential cooling for the equipment and people sitting inside. Additional electrical connections will facilitate use of the new equipment.  Improvements are also needed to provide security with a secure lockable door. Mark Facknitz will relocate the existing door replacing the bifold doors with a single conventional door. He will remove shelves and add work tables, monitor mounts, etc. Having Mark do this work will keep these expenses to a minimum. Approved.
Communication and Outreach Team





Abby
No report
Finance Team








Linda
For Session Action:

None

For Information:

.

1) March Treasurer’s Report:  The report shows that we had an actual YTD income as of the end of March of $126,670 – which is 142% of the income anticipated for this point in the year.  These figures reflect the fact that a number of annual pledges have been received in full and also the receipt of $1,844 in designated donations. 

Our actual YTD expenses were $77,046 – which is just 78% of the total anticipated expense for this point in the year.  Again, note that some of the line-item budget amounts are larger than the original 2021 budget amounts.  This reflects monies carried over from last year’s totals – for example, Centering Space/Myrtle Funds, the Backpack Program, and the Environmental Bequest Fund.

2) Long-Term Investments: The Finance Team met with Michael Swinson, our financial advisor from Edward Jones Investments for our annual review on April 15.  Our current investments total approximately $398,000.   This includes several special accounts (Music, Skip Whitmore, Parish Nurse, Memorial Garden, Solar, etc.)  Our two largest accounts are invested for 65% fixed and 35% growth.  We’ve experienced a 9.5% return on those investments last year and a 2.83% ($8,518) increase in funds so far this year.  Several of our special funds have also experienced significant returns.  

Given the positive state of our investments, the team would like to take time to review the current structure and allocation of these funds in relation to 1) anticipated major expenses, especially for technology and critical building maintenance/repair, and 2) the ongoing Vision Task Force conversations.  We would like to prepare some preliminary thoughts for next month’s Session meeting about the pros and cons of addressing these projects through borrowing funds, conducting a capital campaign, and/or dipping into long-term investments.

3) Recognition of Vivian Hevener:  We will present an honorarium to Vivian Hevener in recognition of her long service as assistant treasurer, hopefully on Wednesday, April 28, at Bridgewater.  It will be recorded to play later at an online Trinity worship service.

4) Request from Stefan Waligur:  Trinity has received a request from Stefan Waligur for a donation to support his new Community of Peace that will open on June 1.  (See video under Session documents.)  The Finance Team suggested getting advice from Trinity persons connected to Stefan (Ann Held, Bryce Hayes, Mark Dewey, and others) but is also requesting advice from the Session.  It was decided that more information was needed about Stefan’s vision for the center, financial plans, annual budget, etc. before making any decision.  Stephanie will invite Stefan to a Zoom informational session at 12:15 after nurture study on a Sunday in the near future. 
Nominating Committee






Becca
No report
Personnel Committee







Ellie
       No report
Care and Compassion Team 






Gwen
For Information:

1) Concern has been expressed about the appropriateness of a business card Steve Jones is sharing when visiting others as part of pastoral care.  Because it includes a large UCC logo along with.Trinity’s and his personal information, it could be seen as inaccurate and confusing.  Mary made, and Nancy seconded, a motion to acknowledge Steve’s good intentions but to request that he stop using this card.  Approved.  It was noted that Trinity already has an official card for persons making pastoral care visits to use.  Abby made, and Yogi seconded, a motion to provide Steve with the Trinity card to share on his visits.  Approved.  
Processing the Meeting:

Patti suggested restructuring the sharing time at beginning of each meeting, perhaps using prompts to encourage sharing from everyone.

Next Meeting –Sunday, May 16 4:00 pm.  Judy will have devotions.
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned and closed with prayer at 5:50 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
_____________________________



_______________________________
Linda Bradley






Stephanie Sorge

Clerk of Session





Moderator
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